
MINUTES

Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction (COCOLJ)
Helena, MT
January 16, 2015
Members Present:  Hon. Perry Miller, Hon. Larry Carver, Hon. Jessie Connolly, Peggy Tonon, Hon. Bob Wood, Bernie Cassidy, Kelly Addy, Hon. Steve Fagenstrom, and Carlin Cameron.  
Members Participating Via Telephone or Video:  Hon. Doug Harkin, Ret.
Members Absent:  Bill Hooks, Hon. Jim Rice, and small jurisdiction justice of the peace (position vacated by Hon. Gary Olsen – retired 12/31/14).
Staff Present:  Shauna Ryan 
Guests:  Hon. Greg Mohr
Judge Miller called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.
PUBLIC COMMENT:  None
OLD BUSINESS: 
Minutes:  The minutes from the meeting on November 16, 2014, were reviewed.   A motion was made by Kelly Addy and seconded by Judge Connolly that the minutes be approved.  The motion passed unanimously.
Benchbook Update/Approval of Forms:  
Judge Miller reported that Judge Snowberger has accepted a position as bureau chief for the Records and Driver Control Bureau within the Department of Justice.  Judge Miller questioned whether Judge Snowberger would still be eligible to sit on the benchbook committee once she is no longer a limited court judge.  Kelly Addy suggested it would not invalidate anything she did; she has the institutional knowledge on the project now so a change might only slow down the final product.  Perhaps the logical place to switch committee chairs is when the criminal forms are done and the subcommittee starts work on the civil forms.  He would like to hear from Justice Rice or someone from the Court.  Bernie Cassidy would also like feedback from the other subcommittee members – Judge Neese, Judge Wilson and Judge Connolly.  Judge Connolly reported that Judge Snowberger has done the bulk of the work on the forms.  Judge Miller will contact both Chief Justice McGrath and Judge Snowberger to get their thoughts on the issue.   
Montana Justice Institute (MJI) – Update

Peggy Tonon indicated that she will be working with Judge Carver and Beth McLaughlin to draft a letter of commitment to all those that signed up to attend.  Judge Miller asked if there would any type of penalty for registering and then not attending MJI.  He spoke to Judge Audrey Brown who indicated that she will be resigning at the end of May.  Judge Brown wondered if the new judge would be allowed to attend MJI, even though the judge would still be operating under a waiver of training.  Can a non-certified judge attend MJI?  The Commission generally felt that attending MJI would only enhance a new judge’s ability to pass the certification test.  They agreed that it would be permissible for the new judge to still attend, even without certification.  It was clarified that any judge who attends MJI would be given a waiver of training for one conference, to be used within one year of completion of the final exam.
NEW BUSINESS:
Curriculum Committee Update:  Judge Mohr referred the commission to the spring agenda.  As reflected in the Survey Monkey results from the fall certification conference, constitutional law did not go over well with the judges.  He felt the spring agenda should be modified a bit to cut down the number of hours spent on constitutional law from four hours to two hours.  It was Judge Mohr’s suggestion that a break out session on motions be put in that two hour slot.  The committee agreed to hold a mock trial the first hour and then have a break out the second hour to discuss and come up with a decision on how the groups would rule on a particular motion/s.  Suggested motion topics were motions to suppress or dismiss, motions in limine, probable cause, and particularized suspicion.  Peggy Tonon suggested contacting either Jeff Renz or Chris Tweeten to serve at the presenter for constitutional law.  Judge Carver moved that the spring curriculum be adjusted pursuant to the discussion.  Judge Wood seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  Judge Wood agreed to contact Chris Tweeten about presenting at the spring conference.  Judge Mohr will find the moderator for the mock trial and group moderators for the break out session.  The next curriculum committee meeting will be February 20th from 8:30 – 10:00 a.m.  The committee will plan the fall 2015 agenda at the meeting.   
Appointments/Recommendation of New COCOLJ Member

Carlin Cameron, deputy clerk for Yellowstone County justice court, was elected as the new president of the Montana Justice, City and Municipal Court Clerks’ Association (MJCMCCA).  Ms. Cameron will fill the vacancy created when Jackie Schara resigned at the end of October. 

Judge Holly Frederickson, justice of the peace in Liberty County, submitted her letter of interest in the small jurisdiction justice of the peace vacancy on the Commission created when Judge Gary Olsen retired at the end of December.  Judge Carver moved that the Commission recommend to the Supreme Court that Judge Frederickson be appointed to serve on the Commission on Courts of Limited Jurisdiction.  Judge Wood seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
Training Visits
Judge Carver asked if the Commission still wanted the training judges to visit the courts of the new judges considering the fact that these judges attended two full days of new judge training in Missoula and have passed the certification test.  There is some travel expense involved in making the personal court visits.  The Commission unanimously agreed that the training visits are very well received and should continue.  

Judge Carver also requested clarification on whether justice courts of record were required to file a list of substitute judges with their county.  The statute is somewhat conflicting and not clear.  The Commission unanimously agreed that the justice courts of record, regardless of what the statute does or doesn’t say, should still file a list.
Same Sex Marriages

Judge Carver has had some questions by judges on whether a judge has to perform same-sex marriages if requested.  Judge Fagenstrom stated that a judge could quit performing weddings all together, but that a judge does not get to pick and choose.  Peggy Tonon felt it would definitely raise ethical concerns if a judge opted not to perform same sex marriages but continued to perform traditional marriages during office hours.  Judges should be reminded that the current statute is permissive; however there may be consequences depending on the decision made.    
Setting Office Hours

Judge Miller had a question by another judges as to whether the office is required to be open 40 hours per week if the judge is paid as a full-time judge.  Judge Connolly stated that her county interpreted this to mean that if it’s a full time position, then the office needs to be open.  An attorney general’s opinion has said that the judge is not required to be in the office 40 hours per week, however.  Bernie Cassidy agreed with the AG’s opinion.  Judge Miller stated that according to the statute, as long as there is a judge, whether or not you are full-time or part-time, the court is always open – 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.  As long as the work is being done and the cases are being handled, then there shouldn’t be an issue.  Counties are doing it differently around the state.      
Reduction of Office Hours after the Election Filing Date

Judge Miller advised the Commission of a situation in Teton County.  The county apparently reduced the number of hours for the judge after the judge had filed for election.  The hours were reduced after the general election, but before the primary election.  The statute states that prior to an election the county can modify office hours.  Judge Fagenstrom stated that you can’t reduce a judge’s salary during his term.  Bernie Cassidy said they had a similar situation in Lincoln County and his recollection was that the county has to make a decision on the terms of an office a certain period of time prior to an election filing period.  He thought it was an opinion issued by MACO.  Mr. Cassidy agreed to track down the opinion and forward it to Judge Miller.        

Approve Request for Waiver of Training for Fall 2014 Conference
Karen Orzech:  Judge Wood moved that the Commission table this matter pending consultation with Judge Harkin.  Judge Carver seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  The waiver will be addressed at the next meeting.
Approve Request for Waiver of Training for Spring 2015 Conference

Kathleen Brandis:  Judge Wood moved that the Commission table this matter pending consultation with Judge Harkin.  Judge Carver seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  The waiver will be addressed at the next meeting.    

Meeting Adjourned:  The meeting adjourned at 11:25 a.m.    
Next Meeting Date:  The next meeting will be on February 20, 2015, at 8:30 a.m. in Helena.  
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